
   
 

   
 

Biscayne Bay Commission Minutes 
Apr. 17, 2024, at 9:00 am EST 

Florida International University – Biscayne Bay Campus and GoToWebinar 
 

General subject matter overview: The Biscayne Bay Commission meets to review and discuss plans to 
address water quality impairments as well as the priority projects and financial resources that could 
address these plans. 
 

Attendee Name Title Status 
Noah Valenstein Chair Present 
Adam Blalock Vice Chair Present 
Danielle Cohen Higgins Commission Member Present 
Kevin Cabrera Commission Member Not Present 
Micky Steinberg Commission Member Present 
Tim Meerbott Commission Member Not Present 
Scott Wagner Commission Member Not Present 
Dr. Thomas Reinert Commission Member Not Present 
Spencer Crowley III Commission Member Present 

 

Welcome and Introduction 
 
Jon Moore from the Florida Department of Environmental Protection’s (DEP) Southeast Regulatory 
District welcomes the room and asks all to stand and recite the Pledge of Allegiance. He informs the 
audience that the meeting is being recorded, a copy of the agenda is available for in-person and virtual 
attendees and that public comments are due by Apr. 24, 2024. Public comments may be emailed to 
BBCommission@FloridaDEP.gov. Mr. Moore thanks Florida International University (FIU) for hosting. 
  
Commission Procedural Items 
 
Chair Valenstein takes roll call. 
 
New Staff Introduction 
 
Commissioner Valenstein introduces Hampton Hotard, the new Biscayne Bay Commission Coordinator 
for DEP, and Loren Parra, the new Chief Bay and Water Resources Officer for Miami-Dade County. Loren 
Parra introduces herself and let the room know that the Biscayne Bay Report Card was just released. 
 
 
Update from DEP’s Watershed Information Network (WIN) 
 
Kim Shugar, the Director of the Division of Environmental Assessment and Restoration (DEAR), 
presenting on behalf of the DEP, reviews WIN and Florida STORET databases. Ms. Shugar highlights the 
legal requirement for the DEP to maintain a water quality database and notes the high utility of WIN and 
Florida STORET for state government agencies and external stakeholders, but also for the public to have 
access to information that can answer their questions and give them an understanding of water bodies 
in their areas.There are several requirements to upload the data which helps ensure integrity of the 
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water quality data. Ms. Shugar explains that with more users importing comprehensive data, the more 
effective protection and restoration efforts will be.  
 
The Commission discusses water quality and the distribution of monitoring stations in the Bay, as well as 
necessary collaborations between Miami-Dade County (MDC), the DEP and Florida Gulf Coast University. 
Crowley asks for baseline water quality coverage within the Bay. Ms. Shugar responds that she can 
provide a map with all the water quality stations within the Bay. Commissioner Crowley notes the 
importance of tracking nutrient enrichment and tributary/stormwater outfalls for baseline nutrients. 
Commissioner Blalock requests a map of the monitoring stations utilized by the MDC, DEP and Aquatic 
Preserves to identify where data gaps are. Commissioner Steinberg requests a list of the 8 local water 
quality data providers and the qualifications in becoming one. Commissioner Blalock explains the 
stringent requirements needed to be a provider and Ms. Shugar lists the 8 local data providers. 
Commissioner Valenstein suggests shifting focus from monitoring to investing in data work to finish the 
Reasonable Assurance Plan (RAP). Commissioner Blalock requests an update from those groups that 
received initial funding for increased monitoring, along with a progress report of water quality from 
initial funding to present.  
 
Update from Biscayne Bay Law Enforcement 
 
Captain Rafael Almagro, of the Florida Fish and Wildlife Commission (FWC), presents an update on 
recent law enforcement efforts in Biscayne Bay. The update highlights new employees: 10 officers filling 
10 vacant positions in MDC starting in May along with a second Derelict Vessel Officer. New processes to 
handle derelict vessels are also being finalized. Captain Almagro provides a broad summation of recent 
events within the FWC.  
 
The Commission discusses collaboration between the FWC and other law enforcement agencies, as well 
as the difficulty in hiring new staff and the necessary number of officers on the water at a time.  
Additionally, the Commission suggests an increased focus on marine debris, illegal discharge, and 
derelict vessels in the Bay. Commissioner Crowley asks how many officers are on the Bay at any given 
moment, to which Captain Almagro responds between six to ten in South Florida. Commissioner 
Crowley requests the Commission to consider what is the right number of officers manning  the Bay. 
Commissioner Higgins thanks the FWC and states she is pushing for allocating additional resources to 
the MDC Marine Patrol to include enforcing marine debris, derelict vessel removal and tightening the 
process of vessel registration and titling statutes. Commissioner Higgins echoed the sentiments of the 
other commission members and will also advocate for funding the Marine Patrol program. 
Commissioner Blalock asks for the severity of illegal discharge in the Bay. Captain Almagro discusses two 
illegal discharge violations found during a recent detail. Commissioner Blalock and Steinberg bring up 
pump out programs and their feasibility in the Bay.  
 
Update on Water and Sewer Department Projects 
 
Roy Coley, the Director of MDC’s Water and Sewer Department (MDC-WSD), provides an update on 
various MDC-WSD projects around the county with a focus on Connect 2 Protect. Updates are given for 
the Lateral Expansion Program, Commercial Corridor Connection Program and OJUS Urban Area District 
Project, as well as projects in the Little River Adaptation Action Area, El Portal and Schenley Park. Mr. 
Coley provides financial updates pertaining to Florida DEP grants, appropriations and county funding. A 
final update is provided on two Wastewater Infrastructure programs in MDC: the Consent Decree 



   
 

   
 

Program and the Ocean Outfall legislation objectives. Additionally, Director Coley updated the 
Commission on the South District plant expansion to meet the growing demands of the Bay. 
 
The Commission commends Mr. Coley for his hard work and the hard work of the MDC-WSD . 
Commissioner Blalock asks how MDC-WSD gained governmental and homeowner permission to convert 
to septic tanks on private property. Mr. Coley explains MDC-WSD’s use of unrestricted funds to finance 
the conversions as well as receiving homeowner agreement with the MDC-WSD. The Commission and 
Mr. Coley discuss steps to emulate past successes. Commissioner Steinberg notes that the commission 
should discuss how to fund future septic to sewer conversions because if the homeowners are unable to 
connect due to cost or permitting hardship, the funded infrastructure is not being utilized. 
Commissioner Steinberg asks Mr. Coley what he believes would most benefit the department. Mr. Coley 
suggests increased funding and a more streamlined permitting process, such as going through one 
agency rather than three, which is the chief deterrent, after cost, for most homeowners seeking a septic 
to sewer conversion. Commissioner Crowley asked if we had data showing quantity of nutrient output 
due to faulty sewer systems. Director Coley shared that it’s hard to quantify how much nutrient 
discharge gets into the water outside of counting fish kills, but that these conversions are positively 
impacting water quality protection and restoration efforts. 
 
Member Projects Update from the Florida Inland Navigation District 
 
Spencer Crowley, representing the Florida Inland Navigation District (FIND), presents FINDs 
accomplishments from 2023 and recent project updates. In 2023, FIND funded nearly $6.5 million in 
local projects. Ongoing projects include increasing funding for the Miami Marine Patrol, removal of 
derelict vessels from the Watson Island mooring field and organizing the mooring field at the Marine 
Stadium. Videos are shown about a new boat ramp introduced at the Marine Stadium, a renovated boat 
ramp at Kenneth Myers Park and the Waterway Access Initiative. FIND determines the economic value 
of the District Waterways to be around $8 billion. The Commission suggests FIND increases its 
collaboration with other organizations.  Commissioner Crowley states FIND exists to assist municipalities 
expand their docks and marinas to increase boater access in Miami-Dade. 
 
Linked are the videos for FINDs project updates: 
 
Marine Stadium Groundbreaking: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=eHN0ojy_gF4 
Seminole Boat Ramp: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=LKCvXZuVPDk 
Waterway Access Initiative 
 
Public Comments 
 
Public comments are opened and led by Jon Moore. Each commenter is limited to three minutes. There 
is a short break and then public comment is opened to the public. 
 

• In-person commenter: Monica Tracy 
o Discusses the absence of slow speed zones and concerns over seagrass die offs and 

harmful algal blooms.  
 

• In-person commenter: Scott Pollowitz 
o Discusses concerns for the lack of Critical Wildlife Areas and designated low speed zones 

near Morningside Rookery. 

https://secure-web.cisco.com/13qRrkxgBi3iisZrRzr5T5z79qedKun5KkBIbFrCXy_qbDQrNRggcl9n0E2qD0FnAYylg7LGK8uI6nhp0RGAGzxenmc7RASg5PYg3hoK1oqo9qpnyDfkjZ0_0TEEnqdrlQGj9UZPbGjMhUdEdFxnGd1FHar8TNmeoZv3cK-Nh-lJIoJHS3azDdEACChULkn66P2DCExvpf6AVIkEB5XiyIzv3Ib0BIcCDdsPR6WSDMUr-n3r-tjgZs_-f6SEi39WT6QjLI6D8-p0RFID3kgpiLefZdqSGlSUY76PzmQuZSpSRKntiLC9T3Mxxnn31j9XJC3lwNHqatirO9PGHEQYvTQ/https%3A%2F%2Furldefense.com%2Fv3%2F__https%3A%2F%2Fsecure-web.cisco.com%2F1p-ay8hZ2ckKrz63mTq-uvG57cPmS6kajZF0bYNm6tpio3goSsjf4hggTWnzQ19TNw4ph5MB0myyvXbPFRhnoq0KSAIB-uCfK_gGsKAewhkZ6O0DX2CSSiKOlv7eUsnIrCRiWkcE-rA3hSNUcRY7MGPfuS5G7FLx0XT991Fum5Jg5X_cvQ3vyMWeiKIghjqQ6GrB6cZgvb0yMDSrBlz6g1ZnM8PqcmrWlHvJ3XeTgj-5PQ-lKUI0t82gsFG_hOnbd0N-Ws-tEu8gCnGcGbrSghyrKwhY8sWReUlmpxOvC-pPVxOnOxr6vficDEd5hDsVuPxHO107CGhtTwlTpvqdMZA%2Fhttps%2A3A%2A2F%2A2Furldefense.com%2A2Fv3%2A2F__https%2A3A%2A2F%2A2Fwww.youtube.com%2A2Fwatch%2A3Fv%2A3DeHN0ojy_gF4__%2A3B%2A21%2A21N5JibfVf%2A21Mqubbtf0O07BV7vM0NdjtaIi2X1KrzPr0qR6RVT8dcTWVHrtxNDpvqiNb1dPw2N0UrHirP8_5dNNdLgTm6NtquuHJe284jDuVrXuog%2A24__%3BJSUlJSUlJSUlJSUlJSUlJQ%21%21N5JibfVf%21Lm4MQvWKWY7YFHoyzQLwvosh9-u921T3CLQ1xVsHNKWFPy0wklS2g5RZeepRXx88kLAvN0SJC1n9LYCnAfBLZ4TyuKmOdk5UPjU%24
https://secure-web.cisco.com/1dCQDdrP-TG4v_QSnwFO6YrziRKWOTyTseMCpWEcjiYOpKJADAd85OszE5fWyxRLJMrHVKYafx9iMwMKYcGnpVWabKrL6V7jxK_puyDDjvO6PowImcTaIdrphKo5DliSPo3JlCoFCPrR6ARvAS8ytMfyUc_N99oVet4WSAQJRlTlqid7_ZkH64_wADSYFZAI7YQ4kWO59Tn1BFpl_lNXT1oEHZQO0voM65a71sGF5e5jbsQH7K_zxM21uKuYLslAnxiL5PXyZ26nW42eEhZuv11JIMRzHZVqJ3VAEZf8l7r3ZJ5ggENEDiq_MYFQxnKoA4mj2IGyeU60IkcOUU4WJSA/https%3A%2F%2Furldefense.com%2Fv3%2F__https%3A%2F%2Fsecure-web.cisco.com%2F14_Vy85Xp0U08cyMhPr76mljcSUHnN5QQNeKIEQpiVUpG3ghx1aOc9D3rwy6hMHkHtMmTP_L4WzKH2xB-6x75rGJUVI9TUCRk0pGN_hFlSO86HpbcUKoFH90Vh6L8cpmkW1mcygayMJMU_cEaTqqnbRNxZ-YB1ZB_yYFKIgTfgnwjR7L718zXtIAKk1h5rqoaiMSpX-oirLcwCtk7UWJrZlccGW7xTxADnSrqKhGaun4Efy6jRHMTYRdmCKdNkcL-ub4gZQEDk8eTWIusdQX-h9JgKXSqtpgb24dgMKd53A1Y41GWYVP7FiEX53WRqlv0DmVoeM_Tb5znms7RvW6O9A%2Fhttps%2A3A%2A2F%2A2Furldefense.com%2A2Fv3%2A2F__https%2A3A%2A2F%2A2Fwww.youtube.com%2A2Fwatch%2A3Fv%2A3DLKCvXZuVPDk__%2A3B%2A21%2A21N5JibfVf%2A21Mqubbtf0O07BV7vM0NdjtaIi2X1KrzPr0qR6RVT8dcTWVHrtxNDpvqiNb1dPw2N0UrHirP8_5dNNdLgTm6NtquuHJe284jDJvSQmyA%2A24__%3BJSUlJSUlJSUlJSUlJSUlJQ%21%21N5JibfVf%21Lm4MQvWKWY7YFHoyzQLwvosh9-u921T3CLQ1xVsHNKWFPy0wklS2g5RZeepRXx88kLAvN0SJC1n9LYCnAfBLZ4TyuKmOh3ma7sM%24


   
 

   
 

 
• In-person commenter: Dave Duebler 

o Discusses concerns for enforcement on the Bay and increased funding for 
environmental protection. 

 
• In-person commenter: Sidnei Cartwright 

o Discusses concerns septic systems pose to the environment and requests increased 
septic to sewer conversions. 

 
• In-person commenter: Laura Reynolds 

o Discusses concerns over the BBSEAR timeline and properties listed under development. 
Requests commission support for BBROIPs grant cycle.  

 
• In-person commenter: Sam Van Leer 

o Discusses concerns for manatee protection in north Biscayne Bay and requests a no-
entry zone for vessels around mangrove island and Bird Key.  

 
• In-person commenter: Albert Gomez 

o Discusses concerns for a slow speed designation in north BB along with mangrove island 
protection. Requests WRAP be sped up and additional funding for septic to sewer 
conversions.  

 
• In-person commenter: Silvio Pupo-Casco 

o Discusses concerns over speeding, implementing a new economic role for MDC, and 
blue finance initiatives to streamline Connect 2 Protect.  

 
• Virtual commenter: Lauren Jonaitis 

o Discusses concerns for enforcement off Morningside Park and requests slower speeds 
year-round off mangrove island as well as a buffer for vessels. 

 
• Virtual commenter: Timothy Birthisel 

o Discusses concerns over biodiversity within Biscayne Bay and an artificial reef developed 
in the Bay along with its logistics. 

 
Commission Discussion 
 
Chair Valenstein opens up commenting to the boardsCommissioner Blalock suggests looking closer at 
the issue of marine debris and hosting a virtual meeting in the December time frame due to scheduling 
conflicts that can happen in that holiday season. He suggested that the meeting could be a snapshot of 
the overall year and a planning session for the upcoming year. Commissioner Crowley discusses water 
quality and testing locations including the funding, as well as the county’s RAP and impaired water body 
designations  Commissioner Valenstein seconds this and asks if anything can be done to assist with the 
RAP and suggests more conversations on boat speed in the area around Morningside Park. The 
Commissioners discuss streamlining the permit process for septic to sewer conversions. Chair Valenstein 
thanks DEP and reminds the Commissioners of the project tracker.  
 
Closing Remarks and Adjournment 



   
 

   
 

 
Chair Valenstein makes closing remarks. Mr. Moore reminds everyone that public comments are due by 
Wednesday, April 24. The meeting is adjourned.   
 


